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DESCRIBE THE PRESENT AND ORIGINAL (IF KNOWN) PHYSICAL APPEARANCE

The Buffalo Main Post Office is a two story 
buff-colored building on a raised basement. The 
five-bayed front facade is classically proportioned and 
symmetrically arranged. Characteristic of the designs 
which mark the transition from the Beaux Arts Classi 
cism of the early 1900s to the modern movement of the 
mid- to late-1930s, the front facade is relatively 
flat. Broad entry stairs and landing provide a monu 
mental approach to the slightly projecting central 
section of the front facade. Three semicircular-arched 
bays, over which are aligned the small paired and 
flat-arched window bays of the second floor, define the 
central salient. The centered entry bay, adorned by a 
pedimented frontispiece of limestone, is flanked by 
Palladian windows. Solid panels in a sunburst and 
scalloped fan motif are set into the arches above the 
window sash. Flat-arched windows mark the end wings of 
the building on both the first and second floors. The 
facade is terminated by a plain frieze, dentils, molded 
cornice and alternating solid and balustraded parapet. 
The roof is flat, built-up tar composition. Although 
the building received a rear addition in 1967, the 
design integrity of the original building has been 
maintained.

The footings and basement are constructed of reinforced 
concrete. Concrete and structural steel framing sup 
port the main and second floors. The exterior is faced 
with buff-colored brick with Indiana limestone for 
detailing. Granite is used for the entry stairs and 
landings. The roof is flat, built-up tar composition.

The front facade (west) is flat and symmetrical in 
elevation. The facade is divided into five bays. 
Three bays are located in the slightly projecting 
central section and one bay is in each of the flanking
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STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE
The Buffalo Main Post Office is a well-preserved 
example of a combined post office and federal office 
building in the Neo-Classical style. Although 
similarly designed buildings can be found in numerous 
small towns throughout the nation, this example is 
unique in the City of Buffalo. The building is 
characterized by its quality materials and 
craftsmanship and its design execution. These 
qualities are marked by carved limestone in the arched 
entry bay, roundels and attic balustrade, Palladian 
windows, facade symmetry and monumental scale. The 
building is the city's first and only federally 
constructed post office and represents over a decade of 
effort on the part of local citizens and the Wyoming 
congressional delegation to secure a federal post 
office for the city. One of the few post offices 
constructed nationwide by the federal government during 
the 1920s, the building represents the first wave of 
the post offices completed under the Public Building 
Act of May 25, 1926.

ARCHITECTURE

Monumental scale, Classical symmetry, and quality of 
detail mark this Neo-Classical building as the best 
example of its design and one of the most imposing 
structures in the community. The use of buff-colored 
brick with detailing of carved limestone represent the 
quality of federal construction. As one of the first 
buildings constructed from appropriations of the Public 
Building Act of May 25, 1926, the design essentially 
bridges the Beaux Arts tradition of the early 1900s and 
the modern "efficient" designs of the mid- to late- 
1930s. This transition is characterized by the 
relatively flat facade which marked the later buildings 
but with a retention of the rich detailing of the 
earlier tradition. The elaborate entry bay with its 
molded limestone semicircular-arched framing and 
pedimented frontispiece, the Palladian windows with 
inset arched panels in a sunburst and scalloped fan
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wings. The basement wall is faced with brick and 
dressed limestone. A water table course of dressed 
limestone defines the juncture of the basement and main 
floor walls. The first and second floors are faced 
with brick. Limestone is used for the plain frieze and 
molded cornice which terminates the second floor wall. 
Atop the cornice rests a parapet of alternating 
balustraded (limestone) and solid sections (brick). 
The balustraded sections correspond in alignment with 
the window bays.

The entry bay is centered in the facade and is 
approached by five granite steps to a broad landing, 
then three steps to the approach landing. Square 
limestone buttresses, upon which rest cast iron lamp 
standards, flank the stairs. The entry consists of 
double glass-paneled metal doors (10 lights each). A 
horizontally oriented 6-light transom window rests 
above the doors. The entry bay is framed with cut and 
molded limestone. The architrave is flat molded 
limestone with a flat arch. A triangular pedimented 
frontispiece with dentils on the raking and horizontal 
cornices is set atop a flat molded panel above the 
lintel. This ensemble is framed by an outer arch of 
limestone. Flat pilasters support a molded semicircu 
lar arch with a pronounced scrolled keystone.

The window bays flanking each side of the entry are 
also defined by semicircular arches. The windows are 
wood sash and consist of a 6-over-6-light double-hung 
center section flanked by 2-over-4-light double-hung 
side lights. Thickened mullions in the form of flat 
pilasters divide the sections. The window head is 
molded and contains rosette panels at the extensions of 
the pilaster capitals. A wooden panel in a multiple 
sunburst pattern is set above the windowhead within the 
arch. The window and arch are framed in a single brick 
header course. A flat pronounced keystone of limestone 
completes the arch.



NPS Form 10-000-a OMB No. 1024-0018 
(3-82) Exp. 10-31-84

United States Department of the Interior
National Park Service

National Register of Historic Places 
Inventory—Nomination Form
Continuation sheetBuffalo Main Post Office Item number 7 page 2

The second floor windows of the central section are 
aligned over the bays of the first floor. The windows 
consist of paired 6-over-6-light double-hung wood sash. 
Flat brick arches and limestone sills frame the 
windows. Four decorative roundels are located between 
the window bays and corner.

The end wings are plain and contain single 8-over-12- 
light double-hung wood sash windows on the main floor 
and 6-over-6 light double-hung wood sash windows on the 
second floor. A slightly recessed brick panel is 
located above the first floor windows.

The south facade is flat and unadorned. The facade 
consists of two sections: the two-story original 
building and a single-story addition that extends to 
the rear (constructed in 1967). The facade of the 
original building is divided into three equally spaced 
bays and is treated in the same manner as the front 
facade. The windows are identical to those of the 
corresponding first and second stories of the end wings 
of the front facade. The rear addition terminates at 
the sill line of the second story windows of the 
original building. The design of the addition is 
consistent with that of the original in the use of 
materials and first floor detailing. However, the 
brick color is slightly different. Two equally spaced 
window bays divide the addition, with the sills aligned 
on the sill line of the original building. The windows 
are identical to those of the first floor.

The north facade is identical to that of the north 
side. However, the addition contains only a single 
window bay located toward the rear.

The rear facade is symmetrical with the loading 
platform extending from the rear of the addition. The 
rear elevation of the loading platform is square and 
faced with brick. A single overhead (metal) loading 
door provides access to the platform. The platform 
extension is centered on the rear facade of the 
addition. Paired 9-over-9-light double-hung wood sash 
windows flank either side of the platform. Single
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8-over-12-light double-hung wood sash windows are 
located in the corners. The second story of the 
original building is visible over the addition. The 
facade consists of a slightly projecting central 
section flanked by wings on each side. The central 
section contains three window bays. The bays consist 
of paired 6-over-6-light double-hung wood sash window. 
The end wings each contain a single 6-over-6-light 
double-hung wood sash window.
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motif, and balustraded parapet exemplify this tradi 
tional detailing. These characteristics, in the con 
text of the overall design, contribute to the 
building's local significance under Criterion C. It 
might also be noted that an identical building was 
constructed in Cody in 1927.

The Buffalo Post Office was the first federally con 
structed building in the city, and was awaited by 
local citizens for over a decade. From the first 
announcement in the Buffalo Bulletin on May 11, 1911 
that Representative Frank W. Mondell had introduced a 
bill for a federal building in the city, to site 
acquisition in the same year, through World War I, the 
citizens of Buffalo waited expectantly for their 
federal building. Much local effort was expended in 
lobbying Washington and this effort was finally reward 
ed in a building that evoked pride and that was con 
sidered a credit to the community. In symbolizing the 
success of participatory democracy and the government's 
recognition of the importance of the community, the 
building is locally significant under Criterion A.

Buffalo, the county seat of Johnson County in north 
eastern Wyoming, had a 1980 population of approximately 
3,800. The local economy is based on retail trade, 
tourism, agriculture, and oil. All of these sectors 
have contributed to the historical development of the 
city.

Buffalo was one of the first settlements in 
northeastern Wyoming and was incorporated in 1884. The 
first settlers came to the area via the Bozeman Trail 
in the 1860s and 1870s. However, it was not until the 
establishment of Fort McKinney in 1876 and the 
subsequent control of the local Indian tribes that 
substantial settlement by both homesteaders and
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ranchers occurred. These early settlers were followed 
by businessmen and entrepreneurs who began to invest in 
the area.

In 1880 Buffalo's first post office was established 
with Will Hart as postmaster. The town and Johnson 
County have a rich history associated with the Indian 
wars, cattle ranching, early tourism, and the Johnson 
County War of 1892 (between large cattle ranchers and 
small landholders). By 1890, the population of Buffalo 
had reached 1,087 but dropped sharply in 1900 to 710. 
However, the population continued to grow with further 
downtown development after the turn of the century. In 
1910 the population showed a significant increase to 
1,368 and by 1920 increased to 1,772. The population 
growth leveled during the 1920s and dropped slightly to 
1,749 in 1930 and then continued through the 1930s to a 
population of 2,302 in 1940.

The downtown business district, located immediately 
north of the post office, retains many of the buildings 
that were constructed during Buffalo's initial growth 
which spanned 1880 to 1930. This area has been listed 
in the National Register of Historic Places as an 
historic district. The post office is located on the 
northeast corner of the Bennett Street/Main Street 
intersection. Adjacent to the rear of the post office 
is a modern bank building (to the east). The two-story 
brick Masonic Lodge is located adjacent to the north. A 
parking lot and commercial building are located across 
Bennett Street to the south. Across Main Street to the 
west are offices, residential structures, and the 
Episcopal Church (National Register of Historic 
Places). The Congregational Church, located on the 
corner of Bennett Street and Lobban Avenue, is also 
listed in the National Register of Historic Places (one 
block east). Other prominent public buildings listed 
in the Register include the Johnson County Courthouse 
(two-story brick, 1884) and the Carnegie Library 
(Neo-classical, one-story sandstone, 1909). Both of 
these buildings are located at the south end of the 
business district.
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LOCAL PRESS COVERAGE OF THE CONSTRUCTION OF THE BUFFALO 
MAIN POST OFFICE

The first efforts to secure a federal building in 
Buffalo were reported in the May 11, 1911 issue of the 
Buffalo Bulletin. The Bulletin announced that 
Representative Frank W. Mondell had introduced a bill 
in the lower house for the authorization of site 
acquisition and building construction. A site was 
acquired on September 14, 1911, and even though 
appropriations were made in 1915-1916, no contract was 
let for the building. The efforts to secure the 
federal building appeared to be successful until 
sidetracked by the intervention of World War I.

Hopes were dashed when the Buffalo Bulletin reported a 
letter that had been received by Congressman Frank 
Mondell on January 24, 1918. The Secretary of the 
Treasury informed Mondell that the nation would be 
required to shift all of its resources to the war 
effort. "Unless this is done it will be impossible for 
the people of the United States to furnish the money 
which the Government must have to support our soldiers 
and sailors who are shedding their blood for us upon 
the battle fields. ... I am asking if you will be good 
enough to let the people of Buffalo understand the 
situation.     This building will be progressed as 
rapidly as possible after the return of peace."

Eight years passed. Oil had been discovered in Johnson 
County in August of 1920. In January of 1923 a mammoth 
gas well was struck. It was hoped that another 
railroad would soon reach Buffalo. On May 6, 1926, the 
Bulletin ran the headline "Buffalo to have federal 
building - Senator Kendrick telegrams Buffalo Community 
Club". On June 10th, a major article again announced 
that a federal building was finally nearing reality. 
According to the article, Congress, on June 5th, had 
approved the immediate construction of 38 federal 
buildings throughout the nation. An appropriation of 
$12.5 million had been made for a major federal public 
buildings program which would begin in the summer. 
Buffalo and Cody were both included in the program. 
The determination and influence of Senator Kendrick,
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who was a member of the Senate Appropriations 
Committee, was cited as the reason for Buffalo's 
selection. An article of December 2nd reported that 
construction bids for the post office would be opened 
on December 15th.

On February 17, 1927, the Bulletin announced that C.A. 
Randall of the Supervising Architect's Office in Kansas 
City had arrived to supervise the construction of 
Buffalo's two-story brick and stone post office. 
Charles Weiss and Son of Des Moines had received the 
construction contract. Local labor would be used where 
appropriate. An article of April 14th reported that 
the excavation for the building was complete and that 
the concrete foundations and basement wall were in 
place. The walls of the building would be faced with 
gray brick from Dickenson, North Dakota, and Bedford 
stone from Indiana.

The article also reported that efforts of the 
Commercial Club had resulted in a more elaborate main 
entrance (of cut and molded Bedford stone) than had 
originally been planned. "The people of Buffalo have 
waited a good many years for a federal building, and 
now that the time has come for its erection, we can all 
feel proud of the fact that we are getting a building 
that will be a credit to the community and one that 
will compare favorably with any building erected by the 
government." The October 20th edition of the Bulletin 
included a photograph of the "Buffalo Post Office 
Building". Construction was rapidly progressing.

Finally, on February 1, 1928, the Buffalo Federal 
Building was opened for business (as reported on Febru 
ary 2nd). The new building was considered to be a 
distinct addition to the city's business district. It 
was also reported that the upper floor of the building 
would house the offices of the U.S. Land Office.
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